
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

July 11, 2013 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, July 11, 2013.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz.
Visitors:
Donna Sherrin.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of July 11, 2013 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

· Mayor Becker shared with the council a story about the new Town of Mineral Springs gavel (after 14 years without one).  Councilman Countryman and Councilwoman Cureton may know [former] Councilman Tom Kalin, whose picture is now on the wall with the rest of them.  Mayor Becker had tracked Mr. Kalin down in Florida; he and Jewel [Tom’s wife] were in the area a couple of weeks ago and they got in touch with Mayor Becker; they came by to drop off a picture and were given a tour of town hall.  “We joked about the no gavel yet and I said you know I got a piece of cedar from one of the trees they cut down, I was going to turn one on the lathe eventually”.  Mr. and Mrs. Kalin said “don’t make one; we’re going to take care of that”.  A few days later, UPS came with a gavel that says Mayor Rick Becker, Mineral Springs, NC.   

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. June 13, 2013 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. May 2013 Tax Collector’s Report

C. May 2013 Finance Report
Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill

Nays: None
(   Mayor Becker noted that we do have a quorum, but Councilwoman Critz did notify him that she couldn’t attend this meeting; she is out of state with family.  There are no emergencies, she had to meet in California with her son, daughter-in-law and granddaughter; it was short notice, but she is doing well.  
4.
Consideration of Appointing an Applicant to the Planning Board
· Mayor Becker introduced Donna Sherrin as the planning board applicant; she lives on Helen Drive and has lived here for a long time.  Ms. Sherrin came forward and shook each councilmembers hand while introducing herself.  Ms. Sherrin explained that she grew up in Waxhaw, went to school in Waxhaw before it was a reform school and is a Parkwood High School graduate.  Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Sherrin’s application is brief and to the point and asked the council if they had anything they wanted to ask Ms. Sherrin.  Councilman Countryman asked if she was sure she wanted to do this.  Ms. Sherrin responded yes sir.      
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve Donna Sherrin as our new Planning Board member and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Ms. Sherrin to tell her a little bit about her motive.  Ms. Sherrin stated that her motive is that she has lived here for 30 years and for 30 years she has come through downtown thinking “oh my God, do we ever need to do something to downtown”.  Many times she has seen Mayor Becker out planting flowers and she wanted to jump out of her car and say “I will help you”, she wants to drive her John Deere down there and mow the grass around that junk place that use to be a greenhouse and she would like to do something about those little buildings that are eyesores to downtown.  “I love this little town; I have lived her for 30 years and I want to love it like….”  Ms. Sherrin works in Weddington, so she knows a lot of people like the mayor and she sees a lot of things; they are having a lot of inside conflicts about what to do with the town and Ms. Sherrin hears a lot of that.  Ms. Sherrin wants to be part of this town in the growth of it and the planning of what’s going to be beautiful for us with the sidewalks, getting sewer may bring us better development, because businesses come and go that should have thrived, but they did not; we get a lot of traffic through this little town for us to have no more businesses than we have.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that people just don’t stop.  Ms. Sherrin asked why.  Councilman Countryman stated that is because they can’t be supported until sewer gets to this town.  Mayor Becker commented that will make a huge difference and the planning board will then probably be bearing a lot of burden guiding that, because people are going to want to build and we are going to have to say “okay, we don’t want to make the same mistake twice”.  Ms. Sherrin replied that she hears a lot of that going on in Weddington in the shopping center that she works in, they want development, but they want to make it family friendly, they don’t want it to end up like Ballantyne or Blakeney or some of those places where it is just congested all the time.  Ms. Sherrin would like that here too, she would like to be able to jump in her car and run down to Harris Teeter here instead of driving to Wesley Chapel.  “Just to have something for us and the community to have here”.  Mayor Becker mentioned that four of the current council members have all served on the planning board, so we have been able to keep our council with the knowledge that they have picked up from the planning board.  The planning board has always worked closely with the town council, so it is a really good relationship in Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker hoped that Ms. Sherrin would find it to be rewarding for herself and the town.  Ms. Sherrin commented that she reads a lot and she went to the town website and read about the guy coming in February [Chris Platè’s Monroe/Union County Economic Development presentation in January] and all of the ideas on there were great; she loved every one of them that everybody has already put on them.  It sounds like a plan that she would love to see.  Councilman Countryman noted that we have a lot of those same views.  Councilwoman Coffey pointed out that cleaning up the downtown area is not the planning board's focus; being on the planning board is looking at the land use plan and vision plan and things of that nature and being guided by the administrator, so we won’t be physically doing that.  Councilwoman Coffey has done some downtown clean-up with the Optimist Club, but that is not what they do as a planning board.  Mayor Becker commented that we certainly accept volunteer help.  Councilwoman Coffey agreed, but stated that she just didn’t want Ms. Sherrin to think we [planning board] would be [cleaning-up].  Ms. Sherrin responded that she understood that.  Councilwoman Neill commented that we do anticipate things changing as time goes forward.  Councilman Countryman stated that we have planned for that change.  Mayor Becker noted that we hope to continue planning, hence “our good planning board”.  Ms. Sherrin asked who was in charge of the old cars and things like that that are beautifying downtown now.  Councilman Countryman responded the people that own them.  Mayor Becker added that when the sewer is here and the property is suddenly developable, those buildings and cars will be gone, because the owners will be wanting to get that money to sell to the people who are really going to build; “that’s our belief”.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that is where the planning board comes in.  Mayor Becker stated that the planning board has to look at every single plan, because we have recently adopted a completely revolutionary, not revolutionary to zoning, but revolutionary to us, new zoning process of conditional district zoning, where the planning board and then town council will have “hands on” input into how an individual project is designed.  There will be a lot more review by the planning board and then by the town council; it actually gives more flexibility to the property owner as well.  There is more of a give and take where you can negotiate and work together on a process to come up with a good plan rather than “trying to plug something into an existing one size fits all zoning ordinance”.  The aforementioned motion by Councilman Countryman passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
·    Mayor Becker welcomed Ms. Sherrin and thanked her for her willingness to serve.  
5.
Consideration of MUMPO Participation
· Mayor Becker explained that he had attended a MUMPO informational meeting in Stallings a couple of weeks ago about this; it was a very informal thing with the DOT and MUMPO people.  They haven’t finalized their participation rates, but they had basically finalized the population-based dues, which would put us in the under $1,000 range.  It looks like everybody except Unionville and Hemby Bridge will come on board; they are encouraging the mayor to be the delegate and Mayor Becker is willing to meet with them once a month in Charlotte.  Mayor Becker pointed out the email exchange in the agenda packet and noted that the town is not formally agreeing to a contract, but rather stating the council’s preference.  “Are you interested, are we fairly committed, is the consensus of the council that they want to continue forward with participation?”
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion that the Town of Mineral Springs continue its participation with MUMPO and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
6.
Consideration of “Adopting” the Statements of Reasonableness and Consistency for the Text Amendments
· Planning Director Vicky Brooks explained that Attorney Griffin expressed concerns after the meeting last month about the council not officially adopting the statements that were made.  Ms. Brooks further talked with Mr. Bill Duston [N•Focus Planning] who suggested that the council go ahead and officially adopt them.  The statements were written out in the agenda packet.     
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion that the council adopt the statements of reasonableness and consistency as presented and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· The statements of reasonableness and consistency are as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

STATEMENT OF REASONABLENESS 

AND CONSISTENCY 

Conditional Zoning Districts

In reference to the proposed text amendments to Article 2 – Section 2.1, the addition of Article 3 – Section 3.1.2 (d) as corrected, the addition of Article 3 – Section 3.1.5 as corrected, the amendment of Article 4 – Section 4.5 (a) and (b), the amendment to Article 4 – Section 4.9.7 (6), the amendment of the title found as Article 6 – Section 6.10, the amendment of Article 6 – Section 6.10.11, the addition of Article 6 – Sections 6.10.12 and 6.10.13, the amendment of the title of Article 8 – Section 8.10, the addition of a “note” under Article 8 – Section 8.10, the amendment of Article 12 – Sections 12.1, 12.1.5 (c), 12.1.7, the addition of Article 12 – Section 12.1.11, the amendment to Article 15 – Section 15.5.2 (3) and to Article 5 – Table of Uses found in the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance.

The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendments to be “reasonable” as they allow for types of uses that the Town Council feels are needed in the Town, which the current text does not allow.

The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendments to be “consistent” with the Town’s plans of development as the Section of “Community Image” in the Mineral Springs Land Use Plan specifically calls for Conditional Zoning to be a desired means of providing quality and orderly development in the Town.

ADOPTED this the 11th day of July, 2013.


                
Frederick Becker III





                Frederick Becker, III, Mayor


Attest:


Vicky A Brooks






Vicky A. Brooks, CMC

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

STATEMENT OF REASONABLENESS 

AND CONSISTENCY 

Large Lot Subdivisions

In reference to the proposed text amendments adding the definition of Large-Lot Subdivision to Article 2 – Section 2.1 and  Article 5 – Sections 5.1.3 (a) (2) and 5.2.3 (a) (2) of the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance.

The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendments to be “reasonable” as they allow for types of uses that the Town Council feels are needed in the Town, which the current text does not allow.

The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendments to be “consistent” with the Town’s plans of development as the Section of “Community Image” in the Mineral Springs Land Use Plan specifically calls for Conditional Zoning to be a desired means of providing quality and orderly development in the Town.


ADOPTED this the 11th day of July, 2013.


                                                                                                         

Frederick Becker III

          
                                                                                                         Frederick Becker, III, Mayor


Attest:


Vicky A Brooks






Vicky A. Brooks, CMC

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

STATEMENT OF REASONABLENESS 

AND CONSISTENCY 

Downtown Overlay Review


In reference to the proposed text amendments to Article 3 – Section 3.1.3 (d) (4) (c) (1) (as corrected) of the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance.


The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendments to be “reasonable” as they allow for types of uses that the Town Council feels are needed in the Town, which the current text does not allow.


The Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the proposed text amendments to be “consistent” with the Town’s plans of development as the Section of “Community Image” in the Mineral Springs Land Use Plan specifically calls for Conditional Zoning to be a desired means of providing quality and orderly development in the Town.


ADOPTED this the 11th day of July, 2013.



                
         Frederick Becker III

          
                                                                                                         Frederick Becker, III, Mayor


Attest:


Vicky A Brooks






Vicky A. Brooks, CMC

7.
Consideration of Authorizing Planning Training for Town Planner
· Mayor Becker pointed out that the memo in the agenda packet on the class descriptions and noted that the break-down is fairly self-explanatory.  Ms. Brooks asked for council approval.  Mayor Becker noted that there is a big travel expense for both of them, because they are far away and there are hotel rooms involved.  The memo points out that these are long awaited classes that are coming back from a hiatus.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if these [classes] were for both [Vicky & Janet] to attend.  Ms. Brooks responded that it was just her.  Mayor Becker commented that this is definitely a planning function; not a clerk function.      
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the Planning Director, Ms. Brooks, travel and training for both of the planning trainings and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
8.
Review of Staff Positions
· Mayor Becker explained that Councilwoman LaMonica spearheaded this and Councilwoman Coffey has been very involved with Ms. Brooks’ position, which is a much more complicated job description and a unique position among the municipal staff positions.  Mayor Becker noted that this is a two-part thing, because he has stuck a little thing in about his time commitment in his position. 
· Councilwoman LaMonica explained that there was some general discussion at our last meeting around roles and responsibilities for both Ms. Ridings’ position (Deputy Town Clerk) and Ms. Brooks’ position (Town Administrator).  Mineral Springs does not have a big staff, so people do a lot of different things.  In order to properly benchmark both positions we really needed to sit down and look at what they look like today.  What are the job descriptions?  They are a hybrid in both positions where they do a little bit of more than one role, which makes it a little bit more complex when you are looking at compensation guidelines.  We really wanted to break it down into factual roles and responsibilities and “true all that up”.  Based on that, we have been doing some benchmarking and research with some other resources – other neighboring towns as well as Centralina Council of Governments to see what they might have available in the form of job descriptions and titles.  The job descriptions presented to the council this evening are the finished versions; we feel very comfortable that they represent both the Deputy Clerks responsibilities and her project work in the Deputy Tax Collector role, as well as for the Town Administrator, Zoning, Planning and Town Clerk responsibilities all combined.  The additional document in the agenda packet is a summary of comparison salaries and what those salaries look like and why; that gives us a foundation for recommendation for compensation for these revised descriptions.  Councilwoman LaMonica was not sure what the next steps needed to be for the council.  Do they need to approve the revised job descriptions before they can go forward with making a recommendation about compensation?  Or do they need to have a general discussion to make sure everybody is on the same page and comfortable with the job descriptions and then go directly into discussion on compensation and where they are leaning on that?  Maybe Attorney Griffin could weigh in.  Councilwoman Coffey didn’t think the job descriptions needed to be approved.  Attorney Griffin responded by questioning how the council was going to fit the salary to the job description if they didn’t approve it,  unless they just generally wanted to discuss it so there is a consistency developing and somebody could make a motion.
· Councilwoman LaMonica referred the council to the red lined job description for the Deputy Clerk in the agenda packet and noted that there are some tasks that Ms. Ridings does today that were not in here and other tasks that were in there that Ms. Brooks does, so we just had to clean things up a little bit and move some things around.  There was nothing in that job description about the Deputy Tax Collector role that was added in July of last year, so it was really important, especially given the compensation discussion the council had, to make sure everything was there.  The change in compensation that the council voted in last month fits beautifully and is right on target for the nature of the expanded responsibilities and for the nature of the role of both the Tax Collection piece and the Deputy Clerk piece.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked the council if they had any questions about the changes that were made on the Deputy Tax Collector.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she really didn’t have any, because they have been doing these jobs and as we added to the Deputy Clerk's position with the tax collections, she felt that was inclusive, which is why she didn’t think the council needed a vote on it.  However, Councilwoman Coffey was glad that the council was visiting this and she thought that the council was very comfortable with their positions and their responsibilities and the fact that they all know that they go above and beyond their task lines every day.   Councilwoman LaMonica pointed out that the format of the job description was revised as well, things were moved around a little bit and there is a general description for the job and what they need done and the level of independent thinking and decisiveness that is required with the positions.  There are some very distinct things that nest under the Deputy Town Clerk role and the Tax Collector role as far as responsibilities and deliverables, not necessarily performance in those roles, but these are things that have to get done in the job.  Then there are some other qualifications with regard to equipment, being able to operate computers/copiers, the reporting relationship to the Town Administrator, the working conditions, qualifications for education and knowledge/skills/abilities that are necessary for the role.  The same with the format for the Town Administrator to clear that up.  Mayor Becker noted that everything is sort of in one place and it flows very nicely; this is a good revision overall.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that we went by the “hit by a bus” philosophy, if we’re all “hit by a bus” three years from now someone would know what we are thinking about.  Mayor Becker commented that this applies more to the Town Administrator job, because it is a very overlapping job and if Ms. Brooks retires abruptly and the town has to advertise for a position, this is the position that we’ve got to find somebody who is willing and able to do; it is spelled out.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that part of the logic, because of the size of our town and the fact that we are talking about 1.5 positions and folks have to do a multitude of things, when we benchmark against other town where they may have a Deputy Tax Collector in addition to a Deputy Clerk we looked at all their job descriptions and responsibilities and pulled the things out that were applicable to us; then the compensation was looked at.  Granted the Administrator role really doesn’t require the same salary, but because of this piece we need to be here, which is typical when you have a smaller team and people have to stretch farther; their skill set has to be so much more flexible and the ability to go above and beyond is critical, so we are going to end up on the high end of the salary range.  It is appropriate and consistent with the nature of what we are asking for.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to vote to accept or approve the first one and then move on to the Administrator description. 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the job description for Deputy Clerk of the Town of Mineral Springs and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker announced that that description is on the books now and the council can move onto the Town Administrator, which is actually a new standalone title.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that one of things that Ms. Brooks and she discussed was the confusion around the fact that we have one person doing three jobs and that all of those responsibilities do need to be housed under that role.  Part of what was looked at when they were benchmarking was how other towns are handling it, because they clearly have small teams of three, four or five people; they are not able to hire everybody they want to either, so we really wanted to make sure we had some consistency.  The same logic and benchmarking was used with the Town Clerk, Town Administrator, Zoning Administrator and Planning Director's roles; we pulled responsibilities from different job descriptions and from what has been here in the past to make sure they were representative of Ms. Brooks’ role.  It has been defined by the council over time, but the new title of Town Administrator combines all three sets of responsibilities.  Mayor Becker mentioned that the Finance Officer job description has multiple responsibilities (Finance Officer/IT Specialist) into the single position, so it seems like a very consistent thing to do with the Administrator.  Councilwoman LaMonica pointed out that the town would have to be much bigger to have people just be a Town Clerk or just be a Zoning Director; this new title could last us a long time this way.  One of the things that you will notice as you compare the red line version with the final is that we really went out of our way to reinforce this job description with the town’s expectations for this individual to operate independently and to make sound judgment decisions based on the needs of the town council.  The framework that was established is that this individual is fully empowered and doesn’t have to seek out approval on the smallest things on a day-to-day basis.  That wasn’t entirely clear in the previous document.  Responsibility for filing and maintaining records was part of the job, but the more important thing is setting up a system for efficient archiving of documents for the town and for the residents, which is in addition to making sure everything is filed and maintained, but that you have a system for it; that is so much bigger and broader and it puts us in the right comparison place for compensation.  Mayor Becker mentioned that Attorney Griffin expressed concerns about Emergency Management.  Attorney Griffin stated that the Statute implies that the council ought to designate who is the person/contact in the event of disasters and this is usually the Mayor and asked if this conflicts with that concept.  Mayor Becker responded that he didn’t think so, because that is the highest elected official, which is in the County’s Emergency Management Plan.  The Emergency Management Coordinator [in the Administrators list of duties] is not during a disaster, it’s for Emergency Management planning, Mayor Becker thought.  After some discussion, the council felt that duty should be “Support the town’s Emergency Management Coordinator” by attending all required meetings with Union County Emergency Management.  Attorney Griffin also mentioned the combined position title and stated that he didn’t think the town could do that, because statutorily (in the law) you have to have a clerk and that is the title; it has to be out somewhere that she’s the clerk and merging that into a new title is trying to overrule State law.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that we didn’t want to do that.  Attorney Griffin noted that the Town Clerk position is the oldest municipal office in the country; it is the oldest of the offices.  Attorney Griffin suggested that the town not override that title.  Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Brooks would still have to have one slash in her title.  Attorney Griffin suggested that the council needed to adopt any other responsibilities that are not in the Statute for the Clerk and then adopt whatever else they wanted with respect to zoning, planning and administrative responsibilities and call her the administrator, but he wouldn’t get away from her being the planning director and zoning director.  Attorney Griffin asked why they wanted to combine it into one title.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded just to make it easier.  After some discussion, the council agreed that the title would contain the slashes; Town Clerk/Town Administrator/Zoning Administrator/Planning Director.  Councilman Countryman suggested that it be cleaned up and presented at the next meeting.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that there is a reference in the Deputy Town Clerk job description that states it reports to the Town Administrator, so we will have to take a closer look to make sure that cross references are correct.        

· There was a consensus of the council to discuss the Finance Officer duties at the next meeting as well.  The job description will be put in the same format as the other job descriptions [for consistency].  Councilwoman LaMonica suggested that Mayor Becker cross check the final version of Ms. Brooks’ where it mentions things like the Emergency Management support and the duties in supporting the finance officer, so that they are nested in his job description.  Mayor Becker responded that some of those aren’t necessarily Finance Officer duties, they are Mayor and the Mayor only has the statutory job description.  The Emergency Management contact is a Mayor’s job.  The Mayor serves by what specific Statutes call it and the Mayor cuts ribbons and chairs meeting under North Carolina law.  The things that Ms. Brooks coordinates with the Finance Officer are not Mayor.  Mayor Becker stated that we will work on those and bring some of this forward with some of the same salary information.  Mayor Becker explained that he is working on an updated time report; it will be good to verify that his claim that he is doing 25 hours is accurate.  Councilwoman LaMonica mentioned that Ms. Brooks and she spent quite a bit of time on the compensation comparison and will be putting it in writing for next month’s discussion.  These positions have numerous responsibilities and the logic was that any given week Ms. Brooks could be 99% zoning, the next week 10% and the week after 50%, the week after 20%, so when you compare the different positions and the nature of the responsibilities the Zoning Administrator role seems to be a little bit more expansive across the board; we do not want to cut hairs by saying “okay our compensation for this part of her job is this”.  We want to go ahead and set it properly.  Mayor Becker commented that his is easier in some ways, because they established the compensation pretty well with the benchmarking of other jurisdictions four years ago, but they didn’t account for the time commitment that seems to be pretty steady; Mayor Becker will continue his suggestions on that next month.        
9.
Town Hall Parking Lot Sealcoating

· Mayor Becker explained that this is one of those maintenance things that Ms. Brooks and he noticed while wandering around looking at the landscaping; we are starting to get a lot of granular runoff [from the parking lot].  Mayor Becker has been educating himself on asphalt maintenance.  The granular aggregate is coming off and it happens faster and faster; it’s in our gutter and drifting into the lawn.  It does need to be seal coated, but Mayor Becker was concerned about seal coating and will have to do a lot more research; however, he wanted to make sure the council would approve the process.  Mayor Becker suggested that the town advertise this in the paper (like we did for the landscaping) and go through the sealed bid process.  Mayor Becker will draw up the specifications.      
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to proceed with securing bids on sealing the parking lot in front of the town hall as proposed by Mayor Becker and Councilman Countryman seconded.
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
10.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker explained that he had promised a “concerned” citizen that he would put this before the town council tonight.  It is a sore subject that comes up; the resident was very persistent, as the council can see from the emails that were printed out.  Every once in a while somebody says “my neighbor doesn’t cut his lawn, there are snakes – what are you going to do about it” and we [the town council] have been through this before.  Councilman Countryman commented that “we are not the lawn police”.  Mayor Becker stated that we had a lot of public input telling us “you’re not the lawn police” and “we live in the country”.  Councilwoman Neill asked if it was part of the County Nuisance Ordinance.  Mayor Becker responded that it was only if you can demonstrate a health hazard.  The town contemplated it, but it became so unmanageable.  Mayor Becker explained that he told this citizen that.  Councilman Countryman commented that based on his memory, all the discussion we had is that we have no vehicle to enforce this.  Mayor Becker responded even with all the slashes in this positions name, we don’t have the lawn police title on there yet.  Councilwoman Coffey agreed and commented that she didn’t see that as being part of their responsibilities as a town council.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if it fell under Environmental Health because of the rats.  Attorney Griffin agreed with Mayor Becker in that it is going to be a health concern; the town has adopted ordinances.  It is a health concern, because there are a lot of folks in the congested area, tall weeds and animals that you don’t want, but you’re out here in a rural area; do you want to get into that?  Councilwoman Coffey responded no.  Mayor Becker explained that on this particular lot that he [citizen] is complaining about on Crestwood is in a subdivision of 1 ½ acre lots, so they are big rural lots, but it is a neighborhood.  Somebody has a house on one lot and they have let the vacant lot next to them [go]; it is nice clean tall grass that may be hay.  Mayor Becker did not know, because he did not talk to them. The town once did look at singling out properties in specific areas; for example, when Judy Moser moved the pink house into town and then abandoned the project, leaving debris and growing weeds, the town considered adopting such requirements just for downtown. That became selective enforcement and Attorney Griffin thought that might be a risky area to get into.  How do you determine what parts of town to enforce the ordinance in?  We have too many farm properties.  Then they brought towing cars into it and that just became a legal issue that the town didn’t want to touch.  Mayor Becker stated that he could tell Mr. Evans what we usually tell them “this is a live and let live town and the town doesn’t have the authority and if you really are concerned about health issues then the county does have a health function that is applicable in the Town of Mineral Springs”; the town has adopted those [Union County] ordinances.  Attorney Griffin mentioned to get the facts correct, Monroe doesn’t fine you if you don’t mow your yard; there is an ordinance that they will issue notice to you and you have a right for a hearing and they will cause it to be done and impose a lien on you.  They don’t go around accessing fines.  These towns that have these ordinances have procedures that are followed.  Mayor Becker commented that Mineral Springs doesn’t have the mechanism, the personnel or the law enforcement to….  Attorney Griffin continued "…to go out and mow the lawn and impose a lien on it for the expenditure that you have made to get it done".  There was a consensus of the council that the town doesn’t really want to start going there.  If there is a serious health hazard, the county does have a health enforcement function that the town has (by resolution) authorized to be enforced in our town and if it really is a health hazard that is up to them to determine.  
· Ms. Brooks mentioned that next year is the town’s 15th Anniversary and asked the council if we perhaps needed to have a festival and if they would like for her to do a little research to bring back to them next month on what the town can do.  It is going to take a long time to plan an event like that.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that it will take every part of a year, which we pretty much determined from previous opportunities that we have investigated.  Mayor Becker mentioned that a council member in Wesley Chapel had coordinated their 10th; it was a rather elaborate thing, which was held at their half-done empty parking lot that was just grass where they had booths set up and vendors.  Mayor Becker stated that he did not know how it works, but he would at least try to find out and Ms. Brooks can find some things.  Councilman Countryman responded “sure we’re open”.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that we could get back into funding and that kind of stuff.  Mayor Becker responded exactly and we may have to put some money into it, because it is a 15th anniversary.  Councilwoman LaMonica replied "at least for advertising".  Mayor Becker added that we would need Port-a-Johns, waste hauling, etc.; this is not a simple thing and if we want to facilitate that, it is going to require a lot of input for this council to decide if we….  Councilman Countryman asked how Waxhaw had these things every weekend.  Mayor Becker responded that they spend money hand over fist.  Waxhaw has two full time event planning people, plus they have a public works staff that has equipment.  They have the tax rate to pay for this and the public does like it.  Mayor Becker stated that he gives them “thumbs up”, it is heavily attended and the public knows it is costing them money and they come out and they do it.  Our public is not paying a tax rate that allows these festivals every week or every month.  Councilwoman Neill asked if the vendors paid.  Mayor Becker responded that money comes in from vendors, but it still costs more than they bring in.    An event like 4th of July could cost $30,000 on top of what they bring in.  Once in a blue moon we would do something big for our citizens if they liked, but that is up to them; they would tell us if they wanted something.  Councilman Countryman asked how long it had been since we actually had that one festival.  Mayor Becker responded that it was 8 to 10 years ago.  Before Kroger decides to develop their property we might be able to use their property, parking could be on the grass fronting Potter Road; events could take place down the slope at the big field.   We have a venue as long as we can get permission from the landowner, which Mayor Becker believed we could; they could even have a booth set up.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that at the last festival there were some rock-n-roll bands, but this time we could have the Parkwood and Cuthbertson bands; that would be a lot more fun with a lot more community involvement.  Mayor Becker commented that he and Ms. Brooks have more duties cut out for them between now and next month.  Councilwoman LaMonica recommended that we are careful with the selection of the date to make sure that we don’t have conflicts with our peers and surrounding entities.       

· Councilwoman Cureton noted that on the 4th of July, one of the men that use to live in her neighborhood sponsored a “clean” picnic (they did not allow any drinking or anything) and it was very good.  They had things for the kids to play in and lots of people were there.  They had good food; everything was free.   
11. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:33 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, August 8, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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